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FACTUAL SUMMARY:


A legislator participated in a United States Information Agency-sponsored visit to a foreign country to participate in a conference and discuss U.S. legislative processes.   The legislator was invited to participate in the conference as the result of the USIA's request for a U.S. legislator knowledgeable in constitution-making, legislative process, and social welfare issues.  Program materials state that participants are to receive an honorarium of $100.00 per program day. 

QUESTION PRESENTED:

May a legislator accept an honorarium from an agency of the Federal Government for participation in an international education program?

DISCUSSION:


The Legislative Ethics Code contains a general prohibition against the receipt of honoraria.  KRS 6.747 provides in part:

(1)  A legislator shall not accept any compensation in consideration for an appearance, speech, or article unless the appearance, speech, or article is both related to the legislator's employment outside the General Assembly and is unrelated to his position as a legislator. 

(2)  A legislator may accept prepaid transportation, food, lodging or be reimbursed for actual expenses for out-of-state travel associated with the performance of his duties as a legislator if he obtains prior approval of the travel from a majority of the Legislative Research Commission.  The reimbursement of expenses pursuant to this subsection shall be reported to the Legislative Research Commission.
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Section 6.751(1) provides in part, "A legislator shall not knowingly accept compensation, other than that provided by law for members of the General Assembly, for performance of his legislative duties."


Sections 6.747 and 6.751 when read together reveal the underlying purpose in the prohibition against honoraria which is to avoid the appearance of acceptance of compensation or gifts for performance of legislative duties.  Recognition of this fact aids in the interpretation of Section (1) of KRS 6.747.


In answering the question posed above, the activity for which honoraria is prohibited is performance of legislative duties.  Therefore, although a person may have been selected to participate in the USIA's program because of his experience as a state legislator, his participation was not a part of his duties as a legislator.  An elected state legislator does not have any responsibility to give advice or instruction to a foreign government or its officials.  Therefore, such activity would be unrelated to his position as a legislator.  Since the legislator in question is employed as a private attorney outside the General Assembly, his participation in offering legal advice on issues of constitution making, legislative process and social welfare issues is clearly related to his employment outside the legislature.


The purpose of offering an honorarium by the Agency would be to encourage knowledgeable persons to contribute their time and expertise as a part of a federal program beneficial to the foreign relations policies of the United States.  A state law which prohibited the receipt of such an honorarium would have a chilling effect upon the ability of the U. S. Information Agency to attract qualified participants for its program and could hamper the effectiveness of the program.  Such a law would become a burden upon interstate commerce.

OPINION:


A legislator may properly accept an honorarium paid by the Federal Government in connection with an international education program.

